M.O.R.E.

MUNICIPAL TAX AUTHORITY SUB-COMMITTEE

MEETING MINUTES
TUESDAY, APRIL, 2, 2013

11:00 AM IN ROOM 2A OF THE LOB
Those Present: Rep. Berger, Rep. Vargas, Rep. Genga, Rep. Vicino, Rep. E. Wright, Rep. 
Cuevas, Rep. C. Wright, Rep. Lemar, Rep. Ryan, Rep. Lavielle, Sen. Meyer, Sen. 
Fasano, Beth Bauer, Alma Carroll, Gisela Harma, Matt Hart, Scott Merchant, Susan 
Merrow, Steve Michalovic, Ron Pugliege, Peter Thor, Steve Werbner, Joe Brennan
Those Absent: Rep. Ritter, Rep. Acre, Rep. Becker, Rep. Mikutel, Rep. Janowski, Rep. Butler, 
Rep. Zoni, Rep. Santiago, Rep. Fritz, Rep. Holder-Winfield, Rep. Candelaria, Rep. 
Widlitz, Rep. Albis, Rep. Adinolfi, Rep. Arconti, Susan Bransfield, William 
L. Donlin, Dan Drew, John Elsessor, Jim Finley, Andrew Nunn.
Chairman, Rep. Jeff Berger convened the meeting at 11:14 am.
Rep. Berger made a motion to approve the minutes from the previous March 26th meeting.  The motion was seconded by Rep. Vargas.  The motion passed on a voice vote.

Rep. Berger asked the committee members if the was any discussion from the last meeting on the ideas presented and if they could review the draft mission statement, which was handed out to members.
Matt Hart asked if the last sentence of mission statement referred to both general government and education.

Rep. Berger stated it could be changed to reflect that.

Matt Hart asked if there would be an empirical analysis of the impacts of the commission’s recommendations.

Rep. Berger stated that there would be a nonpartisan empirical analysis from the Office of Fiscal Analysis. Rep. Berger asked if this would be sufficient.

Matt Hart stated that it would, if sufficiently detailed.

Rep. Berger stated his concern that a tax incidence study would be too long and onerous.

Beth Bauer stated her concern about the mission statement, specifically the use of the term “phasing in.”

Rep. Berger agreed, but reiterated his concern to getting “bogged down” in studies, such as tax incidence report.

Rep. Lavielle asked about the reference to municipal education and the ECS formula, and if they were looking at other avenues for education revenue.
Rep. Berger stated both would be considered. Rep. Berger stated that it would allow for a different type of education revenue.

Rep. Lavielle stated her concern about the relationship of grand lists and the median income in towns.

Rep. Cuevas stated a desire to continue the PILOT program and keeping it separate from ECS funding.
Rep. Berger asked if there were any other questions.

Rep. Genga stated a desire to establish a standard based on the principles outlined in the Program Review and Investigations Committee report.
Rep. Berger asked if everyone had that report.

Rep. Wright stated that it was a broad statement, and asked if the principles would be applied to fiscal disparities among municipalities.

Rep. Berger agreed and asked if there were any more questions.

Rep. Vargas stated that the city of Hartford had been exploring the idea of land value taxation. Rep. Vargas stated that the property tax focused on structures rather than land. Rep. Vargas stated taxing land would encourage development.

Rep. Berger stated the Sub-Committee would slot a follow up discussion on this presentation which would be made later in the current day’s meeting, for the next meeting. Rep. Berger asked if there were any comments on last week’s meeting. Rep. Berger stated that he had asked OFA to produce a report on the statewide mill rate for the car tax. 
Rep. Berger then described a couple of models and scenarios for alternatives to the car tax based on the value of the car, the transfer of title and the gross weight and not the mill rate (*see attached models).
Rep. Berger then asked for one of the tax collectors on the panel to comment on the timing of when the state we need to have these potential proposals ready.
Alma Carroll stated the dates related to the car tax are June 2014 for a supplemental list and July 1, 2014 for the new fiscal year.

Rep. Berger thanked her for her information.

Sen. Fasano asked if there was a “cheat sheet” for the car tax scenario described earlier in the meeting to provide additional background.

Rep. Berger stated that one could be provide at a later meeting. Rep. Berger also referred to the handout and map that had the car tax rate in each town.
Sue Merrow asked if they were the effective mill rates for 2012.

Alma Carroll stated that they were the effective mill rates. 
Rep. Cuevas asked how the car tax was applied in cities such as Groton.
Rep. Berger stated that different fire districts had different rates.

Rep. Cuevas asked how it was applied.

Gisela Harma stated that some districts had their own bills and other towns levied taxes through one bill.
Rep. Wright stated she could confirm how complicated it was as a legislator from Groton. 
Matt Hart stated that it would be beneficial for the Sub-Committee to see equalized mill rates, to better understand how mill rates differ. Hart then also requested getting the total net Grand List.
Rep. Berger stated they would be provided for the next meeting.

(5 Minute Break for the next presenter to set up)
Rep. Berger introduced the next presentation on Land Value Taxation with Joshua Vincent, Executive Director for the Center for the Study of Economics a non-profit based on of Philadelphia, PA and Mark Speirs, Regional Director for the Center for the Study of Economics and a Bristol, CT resident, who was suggested as a guest speaker by Rep. Ritter and Rep. Vargas.  
They both than gave a power point presentation on the tax incidence study they did on Pennsylvania’s implementation of a Land Value Tax and what they have shared when they met with the Hartford delegation and City Council. 
Rep. Berger thanked both presenters for their testimony and said it is within the charge of our Sub-Committee and is something the state has looked at before, and that Sen. Fasano would later comment on the legislation the General Assembly passed in 2011.   
Rep. Berger asked how they arrived at the separate mill land value tax rate.

Vincent stated that it was essentially high school algebra calculated formulaically and that whatever you lose in building value, you divide it by the property value.
Speirs stated that you can adjust the slope of the land value tax to make it either a severe or soft change.
Sen. Fasano stated he was involved with legislation that was discussed back in 1999 – 2003 and was approved by the General Assembly as a pilot with enabling legislation for New London. Sen. Fasano asked why they did not go forward with it.
Vincent stated that politics and personalities intervened, despite the fact that it was a citizen driven. Vincent stated that many property owners in New London opposed it because they may have been hit hard by the changes.  And because they were given several options to choose from it made it that much harder to implement and they ran out of time to report back to OPM. 
Sen. Fasano asked if they had talked with any of the legislators from New London.
Vincent stated that it was due to concern from downtown landowners who would have been taxed at a higher rate.

Sen. Fasano noted that they had opened the pilot program up to other cities, although they found no other participants. Sen. Fasano asked if farmland was exempt from land value tax.

Vincent stated that it was exempt.

Sen. Fasano asked if recreation and open space were exempt.

Vincent stated that they were valued so low, that they are effectively exempt.

Sen. Fasano asked how parking lots would deal with the land value tax.

Vincent stated that the law gave developers the incentive to develop parking garages, which could provide many levels of parking at a low land use tax rate.  Tax incidence studies would show the savings of building up vertically into spacy as opposed to knocking building downs and moving out.  
Sen. Fasano asked if they had any analysis on building multi-level parking garages, and if it was economically beneficial.

Vincent stated that Speirs was the expert on buildings and stated that the tax could force parking lots to build there, which isn’t necessarily the purpose of the tax.  He also said that a floor analysis study could be done to determine the amount income that could be made.
Sen. Fasano asked how we would know that we are not hurting rather than helping economic development.
Vincent stated that the purpose was to promote growth and prevent absentee owners.

Speirs agreed it was a concern.

Sen. Fasano asked what prevents a developer bringing in a pre-fabricated building to construct on-site.

Vincent said there is a worry of bringing in skyscrapers, but they still would be paying the land value tax, similar to what occurred in Altoona, Pennsylvania.  Also suggested split lots or flower bed lots, that won’t punish neighbors owning vacant lots.  He mentioned absentee landlords are a problem 
Rep. Vicino asked if the proposal is geared more towards dense cities and asked how it would effect a developer looking at a potential city from a statewide view. 
Vincent stated that the land value tax is intended to attract businesses and that if you have a competitive rate to put up against other cities it is an advantage you can use and market to attract businesses.
Rep. Vicino asked if the taxation was geared to areas of high services and if it would hurt future development.
Speirs stated the developers support the land value tax, because it reduces the taxes on buildings. Speirs stated that it would attract builders to municipalities with the land value tax. Speirs stated building with small footprint would be most attracted.
Vincent stated that the land in Hartford is neither cheap nor accessible, because vacant lots and parking lots persist.
Rep. Vicino asked how the different rates are determined.

Vincent stated that Altoona removed the property tax incrementally as the land value tax increased over time (roughly 10 years).
Rep. Lemar stated that too much land in larger cities were tax exempt. Rep. Lemar stated the land value tax would apply development pressure to encourage better land use.
Rep. Berger asked if corporate partners could potentially flee if the land value tax was problematic for businesses with large parking lots.

Vincent stated that nothing exists in a vacuum.

Joe Brennan asked if it was local option in Pennsylvania.
Vincent stated that it was.

Joe Brennan asked if some municipalities had repealed it.

Vincent stated that this was correct, but many implemented this too quickly. Vincent stated that cities should take a more measured approach, and consider the commercial aspect of the law.
Joe Brennan stated that market forces often complicate these calculations. Brennan then asked if there were other states that have done this.
Vincent stated other rural areas, such as South Dakota and other countries such as Australia, Hong Kong and Singapore.

Rep. Vargas thanked the presenters for coming today and stated his favorable opinion of the land value tax as a mechanism to prevent sprawl and promote high density development.
Matt Hart asked if the land value tax could be used to promote growth in more rural areas while also preserving farmland and open space. 
Vincent stated that cities such as Kansas City Missouri, where it has been used to incentivize development without disrupting parks.

Speirs stated that the land value tax fundamentally encourages density especially in cities that want to encourage a central business district.

Vincent stated that the New London central business district was one area that wanted a land value tax.

Rep. Berger stated that after Rep. C. Wright, they would take a short break.

Rep. C. Wright asked how can open spaces be preserved in a city with a land value tax.

Vincent stated that public parks often increase the land value of surrounding areas and lead to greater development.
Rep. Berger stated that they would have a break before reconvening with the next group of presenters. 
(Break)

Rep. Berger introduced and thanked the next two presenters, John Chaponis, Tax Assessor for the City of Waterbury and David Dietsch, Tax Assessor for the City of Waterbury, both Co-Chairs of the Connecticut Association of Assessing Officers (CAAO) Legislative Committee


Rep. Berger asked if they had any statistics on fraud relating to motor vehicles

Dave Dietsch stated that they had not been able to quantify it, but they were able to find over 10,000 vehicles at least.

Rep. Berger asked about the time frame for implementation.

John Chaponis stated that if it was enacted as soon as possible, it could go into effect by the October 1, 2013 grand list date this fall. John Chaponis then stated that if you were to eliminate the car tax for 97% of people, you should eliminate it altogether because it will be just as much work to determine which cars are eligible, for less revenue, and you are going to really upset that 3 percent of people that still have to pay the tax.

Rep. Berger said there will be a discussion of this issue by the sub-committee and agreed that we shouldn’t be basing which cars to tax on some arbitrary number.  Berger said they would explore basing the tax on the market value of the vehicle to provide for fairness of ownership.

Rep. Berger then asked if their figures included trucks over a certain gross weight, campers, and motorcycles.  He also asked if light duty and heavy duty vehicles were quantified separately and if trailers, snowmobiles and ATV are included as well.  
John Chaponis stated they did include these vehicles including trailers and campers.  ATVs and snowmobiles are included to, but only so long s they are registered.
Rep. Berger asked if campers, ATVs and snowmobiles are all registered.

John Chaponis stated that certain snowmobiles and ATV’s are registered but are few and often hard to find. 

Rep. Berger asked about the possibility of when a vehicle is purchased from the dealer, whether a tax could be based on the percentage of the initial purchase price.
John Chaponis stated that some states tax off the MSRP value, dropping down the rate each year after purchase, or use the average retail price.
Rep. Berger asked if average retail price was preferable. 

John Chaponis stated that both a depreciated MSRP and a scheduled tax based on MSRP are used, because it is too hard to determine the market value of cars otherwise.

Rep. Berger asked about the average retail price.
John Chaponis stated that average retail price can be adjusted if the car has been modified or has options.

Rep. Berger asked if a base value according to statutory schedule was a good system.

John Chaponis stated that OPM would dictate the schedule.
Dave Dietsch stated that NADA provides the base value.
Rep. Berger asked if it would be best to establish a uniform system across the state.

John Chaponis stated that it was possible and he would be open to it, and OPM could establish a schedule identical to the DMV.

Rep. Berger asked if that would impact the numbers.

John Chaponis stated he did not believe that was the case

Rep. Berger stated that they do have information on what municipalities take in.

John Chaponis stated that it was about $750 to $770 million, because their figures include supplemental tax list and interest paid.

Rep. Berger stated they would speak after consulting with OFA on the various options. Rep. Berger then asked about antique cars and stated a desire to return to the original intent of having an antique plate, rather than what it has morphed into.

Dave Dietsch stated that they proposed adjusting it to the cost of living.

John Chaponis stated that it was only American cars.

Dave Dietsch stated that it only included “parade cars,” but many cars are used for preservation rather than other uses.

Rep. Vargas asked how to determine a base value of cars.

John Chaponis stated that it was difficult to determine the value of cars past 18 or 25 years, but it is often dependent on the level of restoration.

Rep. Berger asked if all vehicles referred to antiques.

John Chaponis stated it was all cars.

Sen. Fasano asked if the numbers of registered cars had gone down since 2010.

Dave Dietsch said he did not believe that was the case.

Sen. Fasano stated that he had researched it, and found it was almost one million cars less, and clarified it was 740,000 less in 2012 than in 2008.  Sen. Fasano asked if they could comment on the land value tax.
John Chaponis stated that they had only heard a little about it and that is still a tax and he would still get complaints..

Sen. Fasano stated the highest and best use was used for appraisal for market value.

John Chaponis stated that it was often best to look at both the property and the land to determine value. However other properties, such as single-family dwellings, often depend on market values. John Chaponis stated his concern about not implementing land value tax uniformly in town.
Sen. Fasano asked if land value tax was implemented, would they have to differentiate in between land value and property value.
Dave Dietsch stated that it would need to be produced differently.
John Chaponis stated land value tax would always be a drastic shift, including its effect on real estate values.

Sen. Fasano asked about the objectivity and fairness of using formulas to determine the hightest and best use value of land or does it just create more room for arguments.

Dave Dietsch said it is also a problem in cities like Waterbury where there is not a land available.
John Chaponis stated that assessors do mass appraisal, which are reliant on opinion. Chaponis stated that this gives way to appeals inevitably.  He also said there is always going to be resistance and growing pains.  “It is as inevitable as death, taxes and change.”
Sen. Fasano thanked the presenters for their testimony.

Alma Carroll mentioned that in Meriden, under the Governor’s proposal that 20,000 cars would be exempted and only 1,400 would be taxed.  She agreed that it would be better to get rid of the tax on all cars completely because it is just as much work.  She also asked about their proposed across the board 25 mill rate for the car tax and whether under their proposal the towns would pay that collected tax to the state.
John Chaponis said under their proposal there would be no transfer and the towns would still collect the state wide rate.
Dave Dietsch stated that many towns would be willing to keep the money and offset the real estate taxes. This is easier to swallow for town rather than sending the additional revenue to other municipalities.  He also said many towns would only see a 99 cent change.
John Chaponis stated that keeping the revenue in municipalities is the main focus.
Rep. Vargas stated that car tax often forces people to register in other towns such that they pay a lower rate. Rep. Vargas stated that a flat rate would encourage more honest registration.
John Chaponis stated that cars would return to Hartford in 2 to 3 years.

Dave Dietsch stated that many people, even accidentally, often don’t register their cars.
John Chaponis stated that many people assume that the registration is valid unless people pay first.

Steve Werbner asked about the problem of winners and losers for municipalities and if anything can be done to remedy this.

John Chaponis stated that a law that established an upper and lower limit for a mill rate could give municipalities more flexibility.
Rep. Berger proposed another option for the car tax, basing it off 50 percent of the base value of purchase price, tax it a 4 percent and depreciate it over 9 years. 
John Chaponis stated that it would be possible and they absolutely could implement, but they would need to get the data.  He then suggested that they could do this with MSRP data.
Rep. Berger stated that the benefit of it was to avoid the mill rate and base the tax on the actual value of the vehicle, which would bring more fairness and equality.
John Chaponis stated that it would result in mill rate shifts, but that this would bring more fairness and equality to the process.  Chaponis said they would absolutely be able to do this and it might not be very far off from what is already collected. 
Rep. Berger also proposed another model where the tax would be based off a certain price of the title transfer.
John Chaponis said on used cars that some people would under report the sale price to pay a lower  tax.  

Rep. Berger said it is now required on a private title transfer that the take the average trade in price.
John Chaponis agreed they could use an average trade in price from the NADA to determine the actual value, but argued the first scenario model sounds much cleaner.

Rep. Berger said the Sub-Committee is still looking at all models and will consult the assessor’s for their advice down the road.  Rep. Berger than clarified that any changes made need to be ready for the October 1st, 2103 Grand List levy, with implementation for June 2014.
Chaponis clarified that the October 1, 2013 grand list levy is for January, 2014, and that December of this year the supplemental list would be filed for 2012.
Rep. Berger then thanked the speakers for their testimony and announced that the next meeting would be Tuesday, April 9th at 11am where Fred Carstensen, Director of the Connecticut Center for Economic Analysis would be the guest speaker.  He also said the committee would be wrapping up and make its final recommendations in the 3rd and 4th week of April 

Rep. Berger then adjourned the meeting at 2:23 pm

